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Gary McConkey, Knightdale, NC Town Manager – Population 9,892
East Wake TV 22

The Challenge
     
Early in 2003, the Town of Knightdale authorized a private audit of the local cable television provider’s subscription list within the city limits.   The purpose of the audit was to discover any cable franchise fees that should have been directed to the Town, but due to improper geo-coding, were being sent to the NC Department of Revenue.  The audit revealed a number of accounts that had been incorrectly coded, and a one time refund of $15,420 was distributed to the Town of Knightdale in 2006.
     
Knightdale Town Manager Gary McConkey recommended that the $15,420 distribution be used to purchase equipment to record Town Council and Advisory Board meetings.  Simultaneously, Manager McConkey began negotiations with Time Warner Cable to activate a clause in the cable franchise agreement that required the company to provide a Public, Education or Government channel (PEG) for the Town.  As a result, Time Warner made cable channel 22 available for PEG programming in Eastern Wake County.  Using the funds made available from the audit, video equipment was purchased for the Knightdale Town Hall.  Channel 22 began broadcasting Knightdale Town Council and Planning Board meetings in the summer of 2006, with the remaining time filled with information slides promoting city services and community events.  
The adoption of NCSL 2006-151 regarding local franchising rights, however, inspired McConkey to think about a much more comprehensive mission for East Wake Television 22.  For North Carolina communities, the elimination / phase-out of local cable franchising authority meant changes to a local revenue source.  The old cable franchise fee, with a maximum rate of 5%, was being replaced with a video services sales tax levied at 7%.  Local governments were “held harmless” by the State, receiving at least as much tax revenues from the State as had previously been paid directly by the cable provider.  The State decided to direct all of the additional revenue to reserve accounts that would be distributed to PEG channel operators in the form of operating funds and competitively awarded grants for equipment.  
Since the new Channel 22 reached beyond Knightdale’s boundaries into the neighboring Towns of Wendell and Zebulon, McConkey planned a partnership that would broadcast events, meetings and informational slides from all three local governments.  McConkey worked with Town Manager Rick Hardin of Zebulon and then-Manager Tim Burgess of Wendell to draft the agreement.  The draft Inter-Local Agreement called for the Town Managers from the three communities to act as a Board of Directors for the PEG station.  McConkey attended the meetings of the Zebulon and Wendell governing boards to help communicate the benefits of the collaboration and to help get the agreement (available online at http://www.ewtv.org/about%20us.htm ) approved.  An additional benefit, under the new law (NCSL 2006-151) was that the Towns were all granted an equal share of the reserved PEG money from the NC Department of Revenue, allowing the establishment of a small operating budget – approximately $50,000 annually.  
Program Implementation and Tangible Results
     
As aforementioned, Channel 22 began as a Knightdale initiative.  McConkey, working on EWTV programming content primarily in the evenings and on weekends, began getting the word out to community organizations about the availability of this new medium and preparing power point slides, advertising everything from Little League registration to Community Watch meetings.  Council meetings from Knightdale, A Knightdale Mayor’s Show and a local weekly news program hosted by Town staff provided the initial content.  However, prior to the adoption of the Inter-Local Agreement (when Channel 22 was strictly a Knightdale project), McConkey began thinking of ideas for original programming that would improve access to services and benefit citizens of all three towns in Eastern Wake County.  
The first breakthrough in programming occurred with “Make the Grade”, a program aimed at helping high school students with algebra and geometry problems in the weeks leading up to end-of-class testing.  McConkey enlisted the help of the Wake County Public Schools, which promoted the show to students.  A math teacher on maternity leave appeared on camera using digital video presentation equipment and worked problems for the viewing audience, offering explanations as she arrived at solutions.  After two weeks, she began fielding specific questions sent via email by students.  The program continued the following fall, before being discontinued due to a lack of funding. 
    
The next new show created and produced by McConkey was “Rex Connects”.  With this program shown each month, medical professionals have discussed and continue to discuss their areas of expertise and what people can do to improve their health.  Renowned cardiologists, nutritionists, experts in prostate cancer, vascular disease, breast cancer and other areas have shared their knowledge and advice on TV 22.  
     
Perhaps the most popular original show created by McConkey is “The Billy Wilder Show.”  Billy Wilder is a life-long Knightdale resident who served as Mayor for 17 years.  Mr. Wilder has a wealth of memories of eastern Wake County from his childhood in the 1940’s through present day.  Through the show, Wilder takes viewers to interesting locations and businesses that played an integral part in the daily lives of residents throughout the second half of the twentieth century.  More importantly, a video history is being archived that captures the thoughts and memories of those who lived through the Great Depression, World War II, and other such events that helped change Eastern Wake society during the last six decades.

     
As Zebulon and Wendell came on board with Channel 22 through the Inter-Local Agreement, additional program content for all the other two Towns was added to the channel line-up.  Wendell’s initial program content included community announcement slides and information about town services.  In addition to such power point slides for Zebulon, Zebulon began started a Mayor’s Show of its own and broadcasted its annual Christmas Parade and an annual business expo.  

The broadcast of Knightdale board meetings grew in popularity, and soon, residents from Wendell and Zebulon began asking for their meetings to be broadcast, as well.  McConkey worked with Zebulon Manager Rick Hardin, current Wendell Manager David Bone and Knightdale Assistant Manager Seth Lawless to apply for PEG television grants from the State of North Carolina to fund the purchase of cameras, microphones and other broadcast equipment for Wendell and Zebulon, as well as upgraded equipment for Knightdale.  As a result, Channel 22 has received more grant money through this State funding source than any other station.  In January 2009, Wendell began broadcasting its Board of Commissioners meetings on Channel 22, and Zebulon’s meetings are scheduled to begin broadcast in March 2009.  Currently, the three Towns are working to build a stand-alone studio building behind the Knightdale Town Hall.
While many communities have PEG television channels, few, if any, have been born out of the interest and work of one individual to the extent that Gary McConkey has created East Wake Television Channel 22.  Not only did he create the concept, but he implemented Channel 22 by finding funding, purchasing and installing equipment, teaching himself how to operate the appropriate technology and creating original content.  Even today, McConkey can be found most evenings at Town Hall editing video that he captured from a local event or meeting, working on new show ideas, and creating partnerships to provide this valuable community resource.  
This brief description doesn’t adequately describe the efforts and results attributable to McConkey.  Please visit http://ewtv.org and spend a few minutes examining the archived video, which demonstrates the extent of the efforts of Knightdale Town Manager Gary McConkey.
Lessons Learned
     
One of the most effective methods of learning is by “doing”.  Gary McConkey didn’t know anything about television equipment, broadcasting, video/audio recording, lighting, backgrounds and many of the other fields of knowledge that is required to run a television network.  Through hard work and trial and error, he has created, with the support of the elected officials and colleagues in Knightdale, Wendell and Zebulon, a viable source of information for residents in Eastern Wake County, NC.  
Additionally, East Wake TV brings the managers of the three towns together on a regular basis.  Meetings began with a focus on the operation of the PEG station, but the managers soon found other topics to discuss with their counterparts and other opportunities for professional dialogue and collaboration.
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